
 
 

 

 

     

    
 

      

     

    

    

     

   

            
 

    
    

           
            

             
         

         
         

         
      
    

 
 

 

 

 

          

   

 

  

Council name COTSWOLD DISTRICT COUNCIL 

Name and date of 
Committee 

FULL COUNCIL 25th May 2022 

Report Number AGENDA ITEM 8 

Subject Community Governance Review 

Wards affected All 

Accountable member Cllr Joe Harris 

Email: joe.harris@cotswold.gov.uk 

Accountable officer Rob Weaver, Chief Executive Officer and Sarah Dalby, Electoral Services 
Manager 

Email: robert.weaver@cotswold.gov.uk; 
sarah.dalby@cotswold.gov.uk 

Summary/Purpose At its meeting in February, Council approved a Community Governance 
Review for six areas within the District and consultations have now taken 
place. The purpose of this report is for Council to consider the 
responses and approve the final recommendations for each area. 
In addition, Bourton-on-the-Water Parish Council has asked the Council 
to consider a change in their governance arrangements. 

Annexes Annex A Details of proposals and responses 
Annex B - Considerations and recommendations 
Annexe C - Maps 

Recommendation(s) 
a. 

b. 

c. 

d. 

Corporate priorities Delivering our services to the highest standards 

Key Decision YES 

Agenda Item 8 
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Exempt NO 

Consultees/ 
Consultation February, consultation has taken place with Parish and Town Councils, 

Ward Councillors, County Councillors and residents in each of the 
affected areas. 

BACKGROUND 

1.1 
within the District was commenced in February 2022. 

1.2 A CGR enables strong, clearly defined boundaries to be put into place, which reflect local 

1.3 
identities and facilitate effective and convenient local government. 
Following the approval of the Review in February, consultation has now taken place with the 
areas identified and the responses collated. 

2. Community Governance Review Criteria 

2.1 A CGR can take place for the whole or part of the District and can consider the following: 
a. Creating, merging, altering or abolishing Parishes; 
b. The naming of Parishes and the style of new Parishes; 
c. The electoral arrangements for Parishes including: 

i. the ordinary year of election; 
ii. the number of Councillors to be elected; and 
iii. the warding (if any) of the Parish 

d. Grouping Parishes under a common Parish Council or de-grouping Parishes 

2.2 The Council is required to ensure that the community governance within the area under 
review will be: 

a. reflective of the identities and interests of the community in that area; and 
b. is effective and convenient 

2.3 In doing so, the CGR is required to take into account: 
a. The impact of community governance arrangements on community cohesion; 

and 
b. The size, population and boundaries or a local community or Parish 
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2.4 The District Council is responsible for conducting CGRs within 
its area. The Council will oversee the review and produce draft 
and final recommendations. Once approved, an Order will be made to implement the 
changes. 

2.5 Where approved changes result in a change to a District Ward or County Division 

d make any necessary 
changes to the District Ward or County Division boundaries. 

Draft recommendations 

Following adoption of the draft recommendations in February, consultation has now taken 
place with the Parish and Town Councils, Parish Meetings, Ward and County Councillor 
members and properties affected by the proposals. 

Details of the consultation responses are included in the attached Annex A. 

3. 

3.1 

3.2 

4 Final recommendations 
4.1 The proposals and responses have been considered against the CGR criteria and Annex B 

sets out the recommendation for each of the six areas. 

Council is asked to consider and agree a way forward for each of the six areas. 

Bourton-on-the-Water Parish Council 
Since the CGR was started in February, Bourton-on-the-Water Parish Council has asked if 
the number of councillors for the Council can be increased from 11 to 13. 

5

4.2

5
5.1

5.3

.2 The District Council adopted a scale for the number of Parish Councillors which is used as 
guidance in these matters. 

Bourton-on-the-Water has seen significant development in the past few years and there are 
still more houses to be built. There are currently 3,102 electors on the register of electors 
and against the scale, this is 13 councillors. 

Looking at the elections in the past few years, Bourton-on-the-Water has not had contested 
elections. However, since 2019 it has maintained a full complement of 11 councillors with 
only 4 casual vacancies in that time. 

5.4 
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5.5. It is therefore recommended that the number of councillors for 
Bourton-on-the-Water be increased from 11 to 13 with effect 
from the 2023 Ordinary Elections. 

6. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

None 

7. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 

7.1 The CGR must be conducted in accordance with relevant legislation, namely the Local 
Government Act 1972 and the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 
2007. 

Following approval of the final recommendations, Legal Services will draw up the 
appropriate Community Governance Orders to implement the changes. In respect of 
Cowley Parish Council this will include the abolition of the current Cowley Parish Council 
and the creation of two new Parish Councils; Cowley and Birdlip. 

(END) 

7.2 
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Annex B 

Ampney Crucis Parish Council 

Map A 

Draft recommendations 
Draft recommendations were drawn up to move the current parish boundary 
between Ampney Crucis and Driffield 
line cuts through a property and its land. 

In addition, Ampney Crucis Parish Council made further proposals to change the 
boundary between itself, Driffield and Ampney St Peter to further tidy up the 
boundary. 

Consultation 
Information about the proposals was issued to all the affected parties, the parish 
councils/meeting and the District and County Councillor. Details of the responses 
are given below. 

Responses 
There was no real consensus in the responses received and, in addition, Ampney St 
Mary has put forward a number of counter proposals which need to be considered 
before a final recommendation is made. 

Ampney St Mary has also asked for three other anomalies to be considered and 
these will need further consultation and consideration. 

Recommendations 
In light of the lack of consensus and additional proposals from Ampney St Mary, it is 
recommended that a further consultation is carried out with the parish 
councils/meeting and local residents to understand their views more fully. 

Final considerations will be brought to Council in July. 
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Cirencester Town Council 

Map B 

Draft recommendations 
Following a request from Cirencester Town Council, the Community Governance 
Review looked at the boundary between Cirencester and Baunton which runs along 
Baunton Lane. The proposal being to move the properties currently in Baunton 
Parish into the Cirencester Town Council area. 

Consultation 
Information about the proposal was sent to all the affected properties and to Baunton 
Parish Council. Responses are included in full below. 

Twelve responses were received, of which the majority are against the proposal. 
Reasons given for keeping the status quo include the feeling of community cohesion 
with Baunton Parish and being part of the rural area of Baunton. Many respondents 
felt that making this change would reduce the effectiveness of Baunton Parish 
Council. 

As part of the consultation, Baunton Parish Council undertook a survey of all 31 
properties and received 19 responses all of which were in favour of remaining in 
Baunton. 

Considerations 
The purpose of the Community Governance Review is to enable strong, clearly 
defined boundaries, which reflect local identities and facilitate effective and 
convenient local government. 

The boundary change was considered by the District Council in 2014 but was not 
changed at that time. The reasons given for keeping the status quo were that the 
residents in the affected properties had a community affinity with Baunton. Overall, 
this feeling has not changed since 2014. 

The CGR must also consider the effective governance of the area and the proposal 
will reduce the number of properties in Baunton by 31 which equates to 25% of its 
properties. It can be argued that this will reduce the effectiveness of the Parish 
Council and will increase the Council Tax burden on the remaining residents. 

However, it can also be said that the properties in Baunton Lane are within the 
urbanised Cirencester Town boundary and therefore sit more logically within 
Cirencester. 

Recommendations 
Council to consider the decision and make a decision on the proposal. 
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Coberley Parish Council - Map C 

Draft recommendations 
Coberley Parish Council submitted a proposal to move the property known as 
Needlehole from Withington into Coberley. 
This request was originally made a few years ago, and this is the first opportunity to 
include it for consideration. 

Details of the proposal were sent to the householders and to Withington Parish 
Council. The householder wishes to be part of Coberley Parish. 

did not express a view either way and appear to be 
content with the proposal. 

Recommendations 
It is recommended that the boundary between Coberley Parish and Withington 
Parish be amended to bring the property known as Needlehole into the parish of 
Coberley. Details of the recommendation will be submitted to the Boundary 
Commission for England for their consideration in amending the Ward boundary 
between Ermin and Sandywell. 
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Cowley Parish Council - Map D 

Draft recommendations 
Following a request from Cowley Parish Council, draft recommendations were drawn 
up to split the parish into two, to create Birdlip Parish Council and Cowley Parish 
Meeting. 

The Parish of Cowley is a large parish area with two distinct communities; Birdlip and 
Cowley which are divided by the A417 main road. The Parish feels that there is an 
increasing disconnect between Birdlip and Cowley driven by the differences in issues 
for each area. Whilst Cowley is a small hamlet, with limited development, Birdlip has 
seen a number of planning applications and development over the past few years 
and this, coupled with the traffic issues means that Birdlip has become the dominant 
area within the parish. 

The Councillors representing Cowley now feel that their community is completely 
different to Birdlip, with different issues and concerns. 

The Parish is currently divided into two Polling Districts for electoral purposes. This 
enables the two distinct communities to have a polling station - one at Deer Park, 
Cowley and one at St 
current polling district boundary is used as the new parish council boundary. 

A further recommendation to alter the boundary between Cowley and Brimpsfield 
was submitted to bring a number of properties from Brimpsfield into the Cowley 
parish around Birdlip village. 

Consultation 
Information was sent to all the properties in Cowley Parish and those properties 
affected by the proposed change with Brimpsfield. 

Two drop-in sessions were held in the parish - one in Birdlip and one in Cowley 
giving residents the opportunity to ask questions and give feedback. Both drop-in 
sessions were well attended. Both drop-in sessions were well attended by residents 
of both villages and also by their District Councillor and the CEO of Gloucestershire 
Association of Parish and Town Councils. 

Responses 
Both communities agree that the parish council should split into two, however there 
was discussion about the status of Cowley. 

The Community Governance Guidance states that a area with fewer than 150 
electors should not have a Parish council and therefore, the draft recommendation 
was that Cowley would be a Parish Meeting. However, advice from Gloucestershire 
Association of Parish and Town Councils states that, where a community is already 
part of a Parish Council which is being divided, the area may retain its Parish Council 
status. Cowley residents have indicated that they wish to retain a Parish Council. Page 102 



 
           

             
             

              
              
           

 
 

    
              

     
           

            
      

           
   

            
            
      

 
 
  

 

Both Brimpsfield and Cowley Parish Councils considered the responses of residents 
affected by the boundary change around Birdlip village. There was no consensus 
from the properties in the Blacklains area and objections from residents in Leveretts 
and Sidelands who feel very much part of the Brimpsfield community. A revised 
boundary was suggested and agreed by both Parish Councils. This would bring the 
properties around Parsons Pitch/Hawcote Hill into the current Cowley Parish area. 

Recommendations 
It is recommended that: 

1. the parish of Cowley be split to create two new councils; Birdlip Parish 
Council and Cowley Parish Council.; 
2. the boundary between the new Birdlip Parish Council and Brimpsfield 
Parish be altered to include the properties at Parsons Pitch/Hawcote Hill into 
the new Birdlip Parish Council area; 
3. Birdlip Parish Council have 7 councillors and Cowley Parish Council 
have 5 councillors; 
4. Legal Services put the necessary procedures in place to effect this 
change with elections to the two new councils taking place alongside the 
ordinary elections on 4 May 2023. 
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Northleach-with-Eastington - Map E 

Draft recommendations 
Northleach-with-Eastington Town Council asked that consideration be given to 
moving the boundary between itself and Farmington Parish Meeting. 

The proposal does not affect any properties. 

Consultation 
Northleach-with-Eastington Town and Farmington Parish Meeting were asked for 
their views, along with the Ward Members and County Councillors. 

Responses 
The two Parishes responded with differing views. Farmington Parish Meeting 
objects to the proposal as they feel it is not necessary and Northleach Town have 
not given any objective reasons for the change. It is noted that the Parish is happy to 
work with Northleach-with-Eastington Town Council to improve road safety and litter 
issues at the site. 

Northleach-with-
the Old London Road into its area. The Town Council states that there has been 
difficulty in dealing with issues such as road safety and litter partly because of the 
number of authorities involved in the process. The Town Council also states that the 
current boundary is historical and does not align with any features on the ground. 
The proposal is to follow the line of the road instead. The Town Council believe that 
this change would improve community governance and minimise administrative work 
when addressing issues in the area. 

Considerations 
The purpose of the Community Governance Review is to enable strong, clearly 
defined boundaries to be put into place, which reflect local identities and facilitate 
effective and convenient local government. 

Most parish boundaries within the Cotswold District have anomalies and areas 

these anomalies do not affect the effective governance of the Councils. 

This case is interesting in that there are no properties affected and therefore Council 
needs to consider the Parish Council/Meeting views only. Local ward and county 
councillors have not indicated a preference. 

On balance, Council needs to consider whether making this change or leaving it as it 
is will ensure the most effective governance and management of the area. 

Recommendation 
As there is no clear consensus for this change and no properties are affected it is 
recommended that no changes are made and the boundary remains as it is. Page 104 



    
 

  
             

          
         
      

 
 

             
              

        
 

             
 

 
             

           
 

             
      

 
             

            
 

 
            

             
        

 
           

     
 

          
     

 
 

              
 

 

Westonbirt-with-Lasborough - Map F 

Draft recommendations 
It was recommended that a number of properties currently in Shipton Moyne and 
Tetbury Upton were moved into Westonbirt-with-Lasborugh. The proposal was 
requested by Westonbirt-with-LasboroughParish Council as they felt that these 
properties were more aligned to Westonbirt-with-Lasborough. 

Consultation 
All three parish councils along with the properties affected by the proposal were 
contacted and asked for their views on the proposals. The Ward Members and 
County Councillors were also consulted. 

Shipton Moyne Parish Council held an extraordinary meeting to discuss the issues. 

Responses 
The majority of the responses from Shipton Moyne were against the change as 
many residents feel an affinity to the community of Shipton Moyne. 

Tetbury Upton Parish Council objected and there were arguments on both sides from 
residents in the parish. 

A number of respondents felt that this proposal was unnecessary, particularly in the 
current climate of financial restraint. It was als felt hat 

Considerations 
The purpose of the Community Governance Review is to enable strong, clearly 
defined boundaries to be put into place, which reflect local identities and facilitate 
effective and convenient local government. 

The responses received demonstrate that there is a strong community cohesion 
within Shipton Moyne. 

All three parishes are relatively large geographically with dispersed, small 
settlements and single dwellings. 

Recommendation 
It is recommended that the boundary remains the same and the proposal is rejected. 
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  Agenda Item 9 

Council name 

Name and date of 
Committee 

Report Number 

Subject 

Wards affected 

Accountable member 

Accountable officer 

Summary/Purpose 

Annexes 

Recommendation(s) 

Corporate priorities 

Key Decision 

Exempt 

Consultees/ 
Consultation 

COTSWOLD DISTRICT COUNCIL 

FULL COUNCIL [25 MAY 22] 

AGENDA ITEM 9 

CHANGES TO THE CONSTITUTION UPDATE TO THE COUNCIL 
PROCEDURE RULES. 

ALL 

Cllr Joe Harris Leader of the Council 

Email: joe.harris@cotswold.gov.uk 

Angela Claridge, Director of Governance & Development 

Email: angela.claridge@cotswold.gov.uk 

To seek agreement to make two changes to the Council Procedure 
Rules, Part D, of the Constitution - removing the requirement that no 
member of the Council holds the office of Chair of the Council, or Chair 
of a Committee, for a continuous period of more than three years. 
Additionally, introducing a new requirement that the Chair of Overview 
& Scrutiny Committee must always be a member from an opposition 
party. 

NIL 

Ensure that all services provided by the Council are delivered to the 
highest standard 

NO 

NO 

Elected Members of the Constitution Working Group (Cllrs Andrews, 
Coleman, Evemy, J Harris (Chair), Ind, Neill and Theodoulou) 
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